Minutes of the 2012 AGM of the Abingdon Society of Bell Ringers

Held on 8 May 2012 in St Helen’s Ringing Chamber

Present:  Charles Miller (chair), Margaret Brock (minute taker), Angela Smith, Martin Crick, Jeanette Thomas, David Thomas, Tim Pett, Mark Walker, Reg Sidlow, Carol Sidlow, Beryl Yeats, Sigrid Schillingmannack, Priscilla Morris, Hugh Bishop, Brian Read, Susan Read.

1. Appointment of Minutes taker:  Margaret Brock agreed to do this

2. Apologies:  received from Peter Heritage, Kevin Beer, Simon Yarrow, Isaac O’Shea

3. The minutes of the 2011 AGM were considered.  

Susan moved that the minutes be accepted as an accurate record of the proceedings.

4. Actions and Matters arising:
Sound control:  Tim expressed uncertainty as to what this meant, acknowledging that he had not been present.  He said that he was aware that there had been a suggestion of shutters being hinged at the bottom and not the top. Nothing had been done regarding this.

Public visiting: nothing has been done about the ladder above the ringing chamber.  Susan stated that this was more a matter for the church.  Martin said that if the tower were to be opened for visitors on a regular basis, a complete review of safety requirements would be needed, and that the PCC would need to be advised regarding any work that may be recommended.

5. Officers’ reports:
These had been circulated in advance of the meeting.

a) The Tower Captain of St Helen:  this report was summarised by Brian who emphasised recent diminishing practice attendance. Jeanette commented that this was holding back the ringing progress for some of the ringers.

b) The Tower Captain of St Nicolas:  from his report Hugh commented on diminishing practice attendance also being a problem at St Nicolas – late arrivals impacted on planning the Practice night.  He commented that a nucleus of 5 experienced ringers was required in order to advance the standard of ringing.  Following on from this, he went on to say that it was 79 years since the St Nic’s bells had been hung and the sliders and pulleys were in need of replacement.  It would also be desirable to have a sound shute down from the treble.  This work would cost in total £3456 including VAT.  If we provided the labour this cost could be reduced to £2266.  He said that he had obtained grants from the Town, the ODG and the ONB amounting to £842.  He was hoping there might be support amongst the ringers to raise £500 through donations that could cover the cost of the shute. Gift aid envelopes will be provided to those making donations to make for tax efficiencies.  It is anticipated that this work would commence in November 2012.

c) The Treasurer:  Susan referred to her previously circulated report.  She proposed that from the £300 surplus we donate £200 towards the expense of St Nicolas’ bell repairs/maintenance and £100 to the Oxford Diocesan Bell Fund.  Martin asked whether currently wedding money goes into the Bell Fund and not into our own fund. Some discussion ensued, but there was no conclusion.  Charles suggested that this could be a matter for further discussion at a later date.  

Hugh proposed approval of the Tower accounts, Martin seconded, and all those present were unanimous.

d) Quarter Peal report:  Brian summarised the quarter peals for the year. He commented that getting bands together to do more had been difficult.  Hugh suggested that this could be encouraged by aiming to do a quarter peal once a month on the 3rd Sunday prior to the Evensong service at St Helen’s.

e) Steeple Keepers:  Mark referred to his previously circulated report for St Helen’s. Susan asked about the possibility of an additional heater on the opposite wall to the existing heater. Mark suggested that a convector heater would probably be preferable. Susan will look into this, and see if it is possible to get one with a 7-day time switch.  Susan went on to ask about the glass repair of the broken window in the ringing chamber.  Charles acknowledged that this was a job that the Church would attend to. The matter of the sensor repairs was raised – 3 were ‘dodgy’ and further to this it would be good to increase the number of working sensors on the bells to 8.  Brian said he would take action on this, and would test the existing sensors initially.  Martin brought up the matter that the donation and peal boards still awaited mounting in the ringing chamber.  Mark responded by saying that this could be attended to on a day that could be dedicated to cleaning the ringing chamber along with various other necessary maintenance.  He will circulate a date for this and enlist help.

Reg presented his report for St Nicolas.  It was agreed that the painting of the frame was a professional job to undertake.  Mark suggested that this could be done after the servicing of the bells in November 2012.

f) Hand Bell Activity report:  Susan summarised her report. There were no questions from those present.
g) Training report:  Kevin was absent, but had submitted his report in advance of the meeting. It was noted that Abingdon boys (School) attendance had diminished.  Susan said she knew of 1 boy interested in pursuing ringing next term.  Hugh suggested approaching the schools as to whether there were any secondary school boys that might be interested in participating in the Friday early evening practices.  Charles noted that Kevin’s departure might have an effect on the training programme.  Brian suggested that the Friday practice could incorporate visits to other towers for the learners who attend.  He went on to say that if we have ‘new’ learners, the initial learning should occur in our own towers until there is a degree of competence and safety in bell handling. It was agreed that there was a need to recruit new learners.  Jeanette suggested linking with John Mason regarding new interest.  She knew a member of staff who could be a useful contact in an attempt to gauge interest amongst the pupils.  Tim suggested reducing St Nic’s practice to 1 hour taking into account we are running a 6-bell practice at St Helen’s every Friday. The suggestion was made that perhaps the Friday evening practice could be dedicated to new ringers, thus giving the practices on Tuesdays and Fridays a separate focus. The idea of the St Nic’s practice running from 7.30 – 8.30pm was suggested – this might be more convenient to school boys and girls.  Jeanette suggested doing an email ‘shot’ to ‘test the water’ on these ideas.

6. Election of Officers:
	Office
	Holder

	Tower Captain St Helen
	Brian Read

	Tower Captain St Nicolas
	Hugh Bishop

	Treasurer
	Susan Read

	Hand Bell Leader
	Susan Read

	Co-opted posts:
	

	Deputy Tower Captain St Helen
	Tim Pett

	Deputy Tower Captain St Nicolas
	Reg Sidlow

	Ringing Master St Nicolas
	vacant

	Tower Secretary
	Tim Pett

	Steeple Keeper St Helen
	Mark Walker

	Steeple keeper St Nicolas
	Reg Sidlow

	Teaching Team Leader
	Susan Read

	Weddings Organiser
	Susan Read

	¼ Peal Organiser
	Brian Read

	Cleaning Organiser
	Jeanette & David Thomas

	Web Master
	Brian Read


7.  Events:

a) Anniversary of bell dedication:

This will be marked on Sunday 29 July 2012.  This date may need to be reviewed in line with various other commitments.

b) 2012 outing to Wales (organiser Simon Yarrow):

Brian requested that confirmation of attendance was done ASAP.

c) Diamond Jubilee & Olympic ringing :

Charles confirmed that there will be a joint service at St Helen’s on 3 June (i.e. there would be no ringing at St Nic’s that day).

The Bun Throwing will take place on the evening of 3 June during which there will be ringing.

On 4 June there will be a short period of ringing at St Helen’s at 10.30am.

The passage of the Olympic torch through Abingdon will be on the morning of Tuesday 10 July during which there will be ringing at St Nic’s.  Time to be confirmed.

d) Christmas Dinner:

It was agreed to have this on Tuesday 12 February 2013 

e) Guild & Branch events 2012:

Numerous activities to diarise – these are listed on the Tower white board.

8. Proposed Clock Bell at St Helen’s:

Mark circulated a paper relating to this proposal.  In response to this Susan proposed that £2,000 from the Church Bell Fund be allocated to the purchase of the bell.  It was suggested that the bell could be temporarily stored (until the work could be commissioned) in the clock room. (It would need hoisting into that space.)

9. Work scheduled on St Nicolas’ bells

This was covered in the previous discussion relating to the St Nicolas Tower Captain’s report.

10. Any other business:
Brian mentioned the Kevin’s Ordination on 30 June 2012 at Christ Church Cathedral. 

Arrangements regarding ringing on return to Abingdon will be confirmed.

Tim raised the matter of wedding and peal fees.

Plan to notify the DCC fees as of January 2012:

· St Helen’s wedding fee £126

· St Nicolas’ wedding fee £95

· £4 per rope for peals

The meeting closed at 20:55 hours.
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